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GENERAL

1. New Zealand hosted the fifth meeting of the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Working Group on Transportation in Auckland 15 ‑ 18 March 1994. The meeting commenced with a day long seminar on Harmonisation and Standardisation of Transport. This was followed by a two day plenary session, the proceedings of which are set out below. The meeting concluded with operational field trips to the facilities of NZ Airways Corporation and the Port of Tauranga.

2. Fourteen member economies (Australia, Canada, People's Republic of China, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Japan, Republic of Korea, Mexico, New Zealand, the Philippines, Singapore, Chinese Taipei, Thailand, and the United States) and a representative of the APEC Secretariat were present. A representative of ESCAP attended as a guest. Over 100 participants took part in the meeting, including a number of representatives from the business/private sector. (A complete list of participants is provided in TPT\WG5\INF. 1.) The meeting was co‑chaired by New Zealand and the United States (represented respectively by Mr Chris Kilby of the N.Z. Ministry of Transport, and Mr Carl Cundiff of the U.S. Department of State and Ms Nancy MacRae of the U.S. Department of Transportation, as the U.S. shepherds).

II. WELCOMING REMARKS

3. Welcoming remarks were made by New Zealand as host economy, and the United States and Indonesian delegations as co‑shepherds. The co‑leader of the U.S. Delegation, Mr Carl Cundiff, welcomed Indonesia as a new shepherd of the Working Group, and expressed thanks for the contribution of the former U.S. shepherd, Mr Arnold Levine of the U.S. Department of Transportation.

4. Mr Chris Kilby, on behalf of the New Zealand delegation, welcomed representatives to Auckland He noted the importance of the Working Group ensuring that its programmes reflect the intent of its Vision Statement by focusing on practical result‑oriented work projects.

5. Mr Siregar, on behalf of the Indonesian delegation, welcomed delegates to the meeting and thanked New Zealand for its organisational efforts. He noted that the meeting would be seriously deliberating on a number of concrete proposals for later consideration by Senior Officials, and foreshadowed some proposals that Indonesia would place on the table at the meeting.

III. ADOPTION OF AGENDA

6. The draft agenda was amended with two sub‑items of agenda item 6 re​ordered and the agenda item on new initiatives placed before the agenda item on special presentations. The agenda was adopted as amended (TPT\WG5\PLEN\2\ 1).

IV. SHEPHERDS REPORT

7. The U.S. Shepherd Mr Carl Cundiff, briefed delegates on developments in APEC since the last meeting of the Transportation Working Group. He reviewed the results of the informal APEC leaders meeting and the Ministerial Meeting in Seattle in November 1993, and the decisions taken by Senior Officials at meetings in Honolulu, Seattle and Jakarta. It was reported that Ministers had approved the Working Group vision statements and Policy Objectives papers and asked that the Working Groups direct their efforts to realising the objectives contained in those statements. Ministers also directed Working Groups to enhance their outreach to the business\private sector and identify areas for cooperation. With respect to the Transportation Working Group, Ministers had:

· emphasised the importance of efficient transportation systems in promoting regional growth and integration;

· expressed appreciation for the Transportation Working Group's efforts in developing information on regional transportation; and

· encouraged the Transportation Working Group to accelerate its work program.

V. APEC SECRETARIAT REPORT

8. The APEC Secretariat representative advised of the appointment of Ambassador Rusli Noor of Indonesia as the incoming Executive Director, and Ambassador Shojiro Imanishi of Japan as Deputy Executive Director of the APEC Secretariat. Delegates were also advised that Mr Max Li had resigned to join the business sector, and would be replaced shortly as Director of Finance and Administration.

9. The APEC publications policy was circulated for information (TPT\WG5\PLEN\4\1). The Secretariat advised that a short 'style manual' was in preparation and would be circulated to all Working Group contact points as soon as it was available. Twenty two copies of the Report on Transportation Data Survey were distributed to each economy representative at the meeting.

10. Reports on progress with the installation of the APEC Communications and Data Base System (ACDS), including information on minimum technical requirements to access the system, were circulated by the Secretariat (TPT\WG51PLEN\4\2 and 3) and Working Group members were urged to consider linking into the system as soon as possible, to improve communications within the group and provide access to APEC databases. The Working Group could consider the development of its own databases which could utilise the ACDS.

11. The Secretariat representative reported that an EDI Coordination meeting had been hosted by the Secretariat in Singapore 7‑8 March. This is reported separately under "Other Business".

ADMINISTRATION OF TRANSPORTATION WORKING GROUP

(a) Chairing of meetings

12.  The US shepherd explained that New Zealand, consistent with discussions by Senior Officials, had proposed as the host economy for this meeting to chair the special one day seminar and to co‑chair the meeting of the Transportation Working Group. The US shepherd observed that this seemed to be a welcomed innovation, and asked the group for its views. Discussion by the Working Group revealed a consensus in favour of continuing the practice of host economy co‑chairmanship (with the shepherds) of the Group's meetings when the host economy wished to take on this responsibility, as well as chairmanship of any seminar. It was noted that the role of shepherds and of chairmanships in APEC Working Groups was under some discussion by other APEC groups, and that the Transportation Working Group would follow those discussions with regard to any implications for its own organisation.

(b) Other Business

13. The question of deadlines for working papers was raised, with the proposal that the "four week rule" agreed at the last meeting (that papers be submitted at least four weeks before meetings) be enforced more tightly. It was also noted that there should be more emphasis on moving forward on projects between meetings.

14. It was agreed that:

· the four week rule be imposed for documents on substantive items and for invitations to guests;

· the host economy circulate the draft agenda for plenary meetings a minimum of eight weeks prior to the meeting. To assist delegation preparations, the agenda should provide some details of items for discussion.

15. The Secretariat offered to send out reminder notices of deadlines prior to each meeting and to assist, when necessary, with the circulation of papers. Working Group members were encouraged to communicate directly between meetings on particular issues, copying other working group contact points and the APEC Secretariat where appropriate.

VII STATUS OF WORK PROJECTS
(a) Publication of Data Survey

16. The Canadian representative, as project coordinator, thanked all members for their contributions to the final report which had just been distributed. Member economies were asked to send to the coordinator, at least 8 weeks before the next meeting, their views on the further work discussed in the Concluding Remarks on page 7 of the report.

17. The coordinator undertook to distribute a summary of these comments, and recommendations, at least four weeks before the next meeting

(b) Publication of the Survey of Transport Systems

18. The United States, as project coordinator, reported that the Survey of Transport Systems was ready for publication, but that funds allocated for printing were inadequate. A request had been submitted to the Budget and Administration Committee for a reprogramming of US$5,000 of the Working Group's funds and an additional allocation to allow printing and distribution of 1,000 copies of the report in loose binder form In the interim, the United States had made available one copy of the survey to each delegation. The loose‑leaf format allowed for additional material to be included (it was noted that submissions from some member economies had not yet been received).

The actual date of publication was not yet known as it depended on the approval of funding. Economies were invited to submit any updates to the APEC Secretariat before publication. Working Group contacts would be notified when a publication date had been set.

(c) Review of the Electronic Data Interchange Project

19. Australia, as project coordinator, reported on the EDI project. At its meeting in July 1993 the Transport Working Group approved a proposal for an EDI project focusing on the needs of the transport community. The first part of the project comprised the collection of data from transport operators by the relevant authorities in APEC member economies for referral to the Australian Department of Transport. By the deadline of 25th February 1994, sufficient responses had not been received to allow any kind of useful analysis. However, a number of interim responses had been received indicating that the information requested was still being collected. The coordinator asked that outstanding responses be forwarded to Australia as soon as possible. A number of delegations reported that their replies were almost completed, and in some cases could be passed to the coordinator after the meeting.

20. Australia indicated that it would be distributing an "example" response to assist members to complete the questionnaire. All members were requested to submit their responses to Australia as quickly as possible.

(d) Survey of Transport Bottlenecks

21. The Working Group reviewed the terms of reference for the study and the accompanying contractor work statement. A subgroup was formed to divide the project into separate phases and revise the work statement for the consultant accordingly.

22. The subgroup reached agreement on a three phase plan ‑ 1) problem identification, 2) analysis of congestion points, and 3) a report on 'best practices' and possible solutions applicable to specific problems\locations. The meeting approved the project terms of reference and contractor work statement, as revised by the subgroup, with the proviso that there be a two week delay in initiating the procedures for hiring a consultant to give Mexico, a new member of the Working Group, time to study the details of the project. The Chair confirmed that all member economies would be invited to participate in this important new project. It was agreed that $US75,000 would be devoted to the first phase of the project, with another $US75,000 to be requested in the Working Group's 1995 budget submission for the project's second phase. It was further agreed that every effort should be made to complete the first phase of the project in time for presentation to the Ministerial Meeting in Indonesia in November 1994. The Project Steering Committee would submit a proposal to the Asian Development Bank to fund Phase III.

VIII. NEW INITIATIVES

(a) Outcome of Seminar on Harmonisation and Standardisation in Transport​

New Zealand, as host and coordinator of the seminar held on 15 March in conjunction with the 5th Working Group meeting, advised that it was its intention to analyse the papers presented at the seminar and highlight any problem areas as well as successful formulae. These could then be incorporated into future work projects for this Working Group. The aim was to gain maximum benefit from the excellent papers prepared by the various economies rather than to produce lengthy proceedings which were all too likely to sit unused on a bookshelf. The meeting agreed that this was an effective means of ensuring a useful and lasting outcome from the seminar.

(b) Road Transport Harmonisation

24. The Australian Delegation proposed a project to promote: 

(1) Harmonisation of safety and emission standards;

(2) User requirements to reduce road trauma 

It was noted that even small differences in standards requirements could give rise to considerable compliance costs. Similarly the human and material cost of road accidents was high.

25. It was proposed that a questionnaire be developed for circulation amongst member economies. Australia would then analyse the results and disseminate them. The meeting felt that the scope of the proposal was too great and that a staged approach would be more practicable. It was agreed that a revised proposal would be considered in the meeting on 17 March.

26. The revised proposal (contained in TPT\WG5\PLEN\7\3rev. 1) was considered by delegates without further amendment. It was agreed that comment and commitment to proceed would be provided by all member economies to Australia by 7 April 1994. Australia undertook to develop a draft questionnaire for phases l and 3 if there was agreement to proceed with the proposal. Members were invited to consider undertaking the carriage of phases 2 and 4 of the proposal.

(c) Intelligent Vehicle Highway Systems (IVHS)

27. Australia tabled an information paper on Intelligent Vehicle Highway Systems (IVHS). The main issue raised was that, although it is an emerging technology, members need to be aware of developments in this area to ensure their input to harmonisation of standards in the application of IVHS among member economies. It was agreed that Working Group members consider reviewing IVHS at the next meeting with the aim of possibly developing a project proposal for 1995.

(d) Proposal for a Technology Research Database

Japan outlined its proposal for an APEC transport research database. In order to promote technology sharing, Japan would take the lead in developing a directory of transport research and testing institutions in member economies, their major areas of transport research, and, if feasible, key projects underway. It was agreed that information on accessing existing computerised databases on research would be included to avoid duplication. Japan will circulate a questionnaire to member economies.

(e) Human Resources Development

29. Recalling that the Senior Officials Meeting had agreed that Human Resources Development should be given priority, the Indonesian representative tabled three proposals:

(1) Seafarers Training
This project was proposed as a response to the worsening shortages of skilled personnel at sea. It could comprise the following stages:

· a survey of existing training institutions, both Government and business\private sector in the APEC area; 

· standardisation of training and the Certificates of Competence; common use of training ships;

· exchanges of trainers and trainees on a regular basis.

(2) Port Management Training and Technical Co‑operation

Noting that ports were a potential bottleneck and that efficiency in this area was crucial, it was proposed that a programme of training for port operation staff be established. This would involve seminars in all aspects of port operation.

(3) An Information Paper on Aviation Training

This paper was presented for the information of economies as it is not intended as a work project at this stage.

30. The Working Group welcomed the proposals but noted that because the papers had just been tabled at the meeting, there had not been time to obtain expert comment on them. A number of members of the Working Group agreed that the proposals should be considered further. Comments should be sent directly to Indonesia, with copies for other members and the APEC Secretariat. Indonesia was invited to prepare a more detailed proposal including any financial requirements for further consideration. The Hong Kong and Australian representatives indicated that they had some experience in some of the issues involved and it was agreed both delegations should work with Indonesia to assist in the preparation of the further paper to be presented at the next Working Group meeting.

IX SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP)

31. The ESCAP representative thanked the working group for inviting ESCAP to the meeting. He outlined the activities of ESCAP in the field of transportation, pointing out that there were areas of common interest with APEC. Accordingly, it was important that there be co‑ordination between the two bodies. Specifically;

· an exchange of information and documentation on transport projects and activities (in addition to work programmes) between ESCAP and APEC; 

· participation in each other's major meetings. ESCAP had already included APEC in an invitation list to the ESCAP Committee on transport and communications meetings. APEC may also wish to invite ESCAP to participate in future meetings of the APEC transportation group on a regular basis; 

· the possibility of undertaking joint projects in the future could be considered in such areas as: 

· development of inter‑regional and intra regional transport linkages, 

· transport facilitation measures, 

· multi modal transport, 

· electronic data interchange, 

· freight forwarding.

32. The ESCAP representative concluded by reaffirming the willingness of his organisation to consider any other proposals to promote co‑operation with APEC in the field of transportation.

X PRESENTATIONS BY MEMBER ECONOMIES OUTLINING RECENT

TRANSPORTATION DEVELOPMENTS

(a) Australia

33. Australia reported on recent outcomes from its reforms in the aviation, maritime, land and road safety areas. Australia has continued with the thrust of its new aviation policies which emphasise liberalisation and competition. With the exception of the People's Republic of China and Vietnam, all of Australia's air service arrangements with countries in South East Asia and North Asia now provide for multiple designation of Australian carriers. Agreement has been reached on implementation of the single aviation market with New Zealand.

34. New aviation infrastructure is required and the Federal Airports Corporation and the Civil Aviation Authority are undertaking major expenditures at airports and on air traffic systems.

35. An independent review has been made of Part X of the Trade Practices Act 1974, (which provides limited exemptions for shipping conferences). The review made a number of recommendations which Australia will formally consider shortly.

36. Australia's cargo liability legislation currently provides for the Hamburg Rules to come into force automatically after 31 October 1994, unless parliament defers the introduction or repeals the Hamburg provisions. An assessment is currently being undertaken and is expected to be completed by the end of April 1994 for subsequent government consideration.

37. The Land Transport reform program has three key elements: the establishment of the National Road Transport Commission to develop national regulation and charges for the road transport industry; a more clearly defined set of road responsibilities; and the establishment of the National Rail Corporation to improve the efficiency of the interstate rail freight network.

38. Last year Australia recorded the lowest level of road fatalities for 39 years, with a 30% reduction since 1989. A new National Road Safety Action Plan was launched last year to provide means of further reducing road efforts are being made, in cooperation with industry, to reduce new vehicle consumption to limit greenhouse emissions from passenger cars. A reduction of around 1% per annum can be achieved without disadvantaging local industry.

39. The National Transport Planning Taskforce has been established to report on the adequacy of national transport infrastructure and institutional arrangements to meet Australia's long term transport needs as well as priorities for transport infrastructure investment.

(b) Canada

40. Canada reported on the recent change in government at the federal level, and the appointment of a new Minister of Transport. He explained that it now appeared that Canada's two major airlines will continue to operate as separate companies. He indicated that air services between Canada and Beijing, Taipei, Seoul, and Osaka were being developed and expanded. He gave a progress report on the new container terminal at Vancouver ("Deltaport") and on the new International Terminal Building and runway at Vancouver International Airport which are due to be completed in 1996. He also outlined the plans to rationalise portions of the networks of the two national railway companies (in particular, in Eastern Canada).

41. The "Greater Vancouver Gateway Council" has recently been set up to promote the international competitiveness of Canada's West Coast gateway. The entity comprises all groups with an interest in the transport sector across all transport modes.

42. Canada's moves to commercialise its involvement in the transport sector were outlined, including the commercialisation of air traffic control activities, establishing the Coast Guard as an independent agency, and transferring more airports from federal control to independent local authorities.

(c) Peoples' Republic of China

43.  With the rapid expansion of China's economy, its rail, highway, water and air transport systems have been extensively developed and have played a vital role in national economic development. However, the transport infrastructure is still unable to meet the demands of the growing national economy, and weak transportation systems continue to act as bottlenecks hindering further economic growth in China. Other issues include equipment, management methods, and insufficient infrastructure. In an effort to upgrade the transport system, top priority has been given to it in China's National Economic Policy of the 1990's. Policies have been promulgated to open up the domestic transport market in certain respects, attract foreign investment and encourage enterprises to enter the international market.

(d)  Hong Kong

44. Hong Kong relies entirely on the business\private sector to finance, design, construct and operate its port infrastructure. Given that the cost of a typical container terminal is around $US1 billion in order to maintain business\private sector participation against the background of volatile world trade, accurate predictions of future port throughput are required. The Hong Kong Port Development Board produces zero‑based projections every two years. Current (end 1992) forecasts are that total throughput will grow at 6.7%per year to the target year 201 1, whilst in the same period, demand for container handling will increase from 9.2 million TEUs (twenty foot equivalent units, a standard measure of container size) in 1993 to 31.8 million TEUs.

(e) Japan

45. The Japanese presentation reported on Kansai International Airport, which is being constructed on a man‑made island in Osaka Bay, and will be Japan's first 24 hour airport. It is scheduled to open on 4 September 1994. The airport is easily accessible from the entire Kansai region by railways, highways and sea access routes. More than 40 countries have contracted agreements with Japan regarding the right to operate at the airport. The airport will be one of the most important hub airports in Asia as many passengers are expected to transfer not only between domestic and international flights, but also between Asia and the West.

(f) Republic of Korea

46. The Korean presentation drew attention to three major projects being undertaken in the Republic of Korea ‑ the Seoul\Pusan High Speed Railway Project, the New Seoul Metropolitan Airport Project and various Port Development Projects

47. The main problems connected with the projects are insufficient domestic technology and inducing business\private sector financing. The Republic of Korea is trying to solve the problems by acquiring necessary technologies from advanced foreign economies and by creating a favourable environment for business\private sector investors.

(g) New Zealand

48. Over the last few years the transport sector in New Zealand has undergone a number of wide ranging reforms aimed at improving efficiency, reducing unnecessary regulation and increasing responsiveness to commercial imperatives. Air and rail operators have been privatised, air traffic control has been made fully commercial and self funding, and airport and seaport operators have been turned into commercial entities.

49. The reform process is now focusing on the road transport area. The New Zealand Ministry of Transport is presently carrying out a number of studies, collectively known as the Land Transport Pricing Study, with a view to determining the real costs to the community of owing and maintaining a road network and identifying efficient pricing instruments. Issues under consideration include valuing the nation's roading assets and calculating a fair rate of return on them, exploring options for user charges, calculating the real costs of road safety issues and the environmental impacts of road transport. Ultimately, this could lead to an independent roading network that was entirely user funded. This approach differs from that in most other countries where non‑state owned road operators play a relatively small part in the roading network.

(h) The Philippines

50. The Philippines is pursuing its twin goals of global competitiveness and people empowerment as embodied in the Medium Term Philippine Development Plan (1993‑98) or more commonly known as PHLIPPINES 2000.   With transportation as a leading edge in the national development effort, the Department of Transportation and Communications has implemented its flagship projects in support of the agro‑industrial development program. 

These key projects include the upgrading and modernisation of five airports to full international civil aviation standards; modernisation of air navigational and communications facilities; expansion of the Manila Light Rail Transit (LRT) System; improvement and rehabilitation of national ports; and modernisation of lighthouse facilities in major sea routes. The DOTC Transportation Investment Program requires $US5 billion for the next five years, including funds provided by the private sector.

(i) Chinese Taipei

51. Chinese Taipei presented details of its hub port system policy which is intended to lift its economy to the status of core economy' in Central Asia region. The objectives at the Hub port mission are to maximise ​

1) service to container shipping,

2) access to domestic markets,

3) effective use of existing port assets,

4) value added logistical opportunities,

5) competitiveness, and

6) accountability.

The vision of Kaohsiung port city and the organisation were also presented for the reference of the Working Group. It was observed that economies should not compete with each other to provide a transport hub, but work together to create a 'super hub'.

52. The delegation reported that the High Speed Rail Project which is intended to cut travel times from Kaohsiung to Taipei from four hours to 1.5 hours was one year behind schedule due to financing problems.

(j) Thailand

Development of the Bangkok's Second International Airport

53. Thailand has been developing the second Bangkok International Airport since 1992. Detailed plans for the airport have now been drawn up. It is hoped that construction will be able to start by 1996. The project will be completed and fully operational by the year 2000 with a capacity of 30 million passengers per year. The airport is planned to be linked with Bangkok and the existing airport by an expressway.

Development of Electronic Data Inter‑Change (EDI)

54. Thailand is moving rapidly to establish EDI for international trade. Just recently, a "Thailand EDI Council" was established to promote policy guidelines for EDI development. The Council operates under the National Information Technology Committee, which oversees IT development policy and planning In addition, a comprehensive feasibility study has been completed which has, inter alia, recommended that a business sector, commercial, national EDI service for international trade be established. Although not a monopoly, this service will focus on the customs and air cargo system as a means of developing a basis for EDI activities in this country. To further promote EDI, programmes have been carried out by the Secretariat of the Thailand EDI Council. It is expected that EDI will enhance Thailand's competitiveness as well as enabling it to be an active member of the international EDI community.

XI CONSIDERATION OF PROPOSED TRANSPORTATION GUIDELINES

55. This proposal, tabled originally in Seattle at the fourth Working Group meeting, had been revised and recirculated. The general sense of the meeting was that its value added was not clear enough to warrant detailed debate at this time. The meeting agreed with the proposal that the paper remain on the table as a US paper, as well as the suggestion that the categorisations in the paper be deleted.

XII CONSIDERATION OF BUDGET

56. The representative of the APEC Secretariat drew attention to the Procedural Guidelines for Administration the APEC Central Fund Operational Account (TPT\WGS\PLEN\ 11 \3) and Allowable Expenses under the Operational Account of the APEC Central Fund (TPT\WG5\PLEN\11\4). She noted that it was important for the Working Group to complete projects in 1994 that had received funding for 1993, and to complete, or at least commence, projects that had received funding for 1994.

57. The meeting reached the following decisions on the Working Group's expenditures and 1995 budget requests:

· Transportation Bottlenecks Study

$US75,000 to be allocated for hiring a consultant to assist with the first phase of the project. Another $US75,000 is to be requested for 1995 for the second phase of the study.

· Transportation Research Database

Japan, in consultation with the APEC Secretariat, is to advise the shepherds, as soon as possible, on the funds needed to publish the results of this project as an APEC Transportation Working Group document.

· Survey of Transportation Systems and Services

The Transportation Working Group shepherds will submit a revised request to the Budget and Administrative Committee to reprogram $US5,000 from 1993 funding (originally allocated for the 'guidelines' project) for printing of the survey. The submission will contain an additional request for approximately $US4,500 to obtain the necessary amount to fully fund the printing of 1,000 copies and distribution costs for the limited number of copies that will be made available free to member economies.

58. It was agreed that a revised budget for 1994 would be sent to members before APEC budget deliberations in July. It was also agreed that more and timely information on the budget for the Transport Working Group would be sent to members before the Working Group meetings.

XIII. OTHER BUSINESS

(a) EDI Coordination Meeting

59. The Thailand representative reported on the outcome of the EDI Coordination meeting held at the APEC Secretariat in Singapore 7 ‑ 8 March 1994, in response to the Seattle Senior Officials decision that directed Working Groups to coordinate EDI activities with a view to minimising duplication. A number of Working Groups, including the Transportation Working Group, were involved in EDI related issues. The full report of the EDI Coordination

Meeting including its outcomes was circulated to delegations.

(b) Next Meeting

60. It was agreed that Indonesia, as a new shepherd of the Working Group, would host the next Working Group meeting in Indonesia 21 ‑ 23 September. The precise venue would be advised at a later date.

c) Next seminar

61. It was agreed that a seminar on port management and EDI issues would be held in conjunction with the next Working Group meeting in Indonesia.

XIV. CONCLUDING REMARKS

62. The US shepherd, on behalf of the entire Transportation Working Group thanked New Zealand for all its efforts in hosting a most successful meeting, in particular expressing appreciation for all the excellent administrative arrangements and hospitality, including the formal Maori greeting and the formal dinner hosted by New Zealand's Minister of Transport, the Honourable Maurice Williamson. The US shepherd welcomed Indonesia as a new shepherd of the group, and the Indonesian shepherd gave closing remarks which included appreciation for New Zealand's hosting of this meeting and an Invitation to delegates to the next meeting in Indonesia The US shepherd welcomed the inaugural attendance of the representative of Mexico. All delegates expressed appreciation for the excellent secretarial support provided to the meeting by New Zealand.

XV. CONSIDERATION OF CHAIRS' REPORT

63. The Chairman's report was adopted.

64. The meeting was then adjourned.

